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IN THIS 
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Hello and thank you for taking the time 

to read this edition of the “Silver 
Panther”, a newsletter brought to you 

by the Statewide Coalition of Presidents 
of Resident Councils (SCPRC) and The 
Long Term Care Ombudsman Program 

(LTCOP). 
 

This Newsletter is designed to keep you 
abreast of the current issues that affect 

you, the residents of Connecticut 
nursing facilities. 

 
We invite you to contact us with 

suggestions of articles you would like to 
see in future issues, or best practices 

your facility is using. You may contact us 
through Email at LTCOP@CT.GOV or by 

telephone at 1-866-388-1888. 
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LETTER FROM THE NEW E-BOARD PRESIDENT 
 

Statewide Coalition of Presidents of Resident Councils also known as the 
Executive Board or “E-Board” 

June 15th, 2023 
 
Dear Silver Panther Members: 
 
Hello. My name is John Balisciano Jr. I am the newly elected president of the Statewide 
Coalition of Presidents of Resident Councils. We are more easily known as the E-Board or 
Executive Board.  As of now, we are a Board of five members. We are all currently, or in 
the past, have been a President of the Resident Council in a skilled nursing facility. All 
members are currently living in a skilled nursing home, however there have been 
individuals who were able to transition to living independently in the community while 
remaining on the board. Unfortunately over the last year we have had some losses to the 
E-Board. Our previous president David Peck and Vice President Patty Bausch recently 
passed away. As the newly elected president of the Statewide Coalition of Presidents of 
Resident Councils I am personally writing this letter not just to introduce myself, but to 
also encourage increased membership.  
 
One of the goals of the E-Board is to provide a voice for nursing home residents across the 
state in support specific legislation by giving oral and written testimony and sharing our 
personal views as residents as to how proposed laws can and will change our lives for the 
better.This voice gets stronger with numbers and so, if you are a nursing home resident 
who is interested in making a difference, we invite you to consider joining our coalition. As 
a member you can help ensure that our collective voice is heard by legislators and elected 
officials. If you are interested in joining or want to learn more about the Statewide 
Coalition of Presidents of Resident Councils you can reach out to your regional 
ombudsman or myself. You can direct e-mails at this time to LTCOP@ct.gov. 
 
Very truly yours, 
 

 
John Balisciano Jr.  
President,  
Statewide Coalition of Presidents of Resident Councils  
 

mailto:LTCOP@ct.gov
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IT’S YOUR CHOICE, LETS HEAR YOUR VOICE! 
Submitted by Jeanette Martinez, E-Board Emeritus Member 

 
Resident council has been very rewarding for me. When I came to the home in 
which I live I was very sad for several days and then realized that what I was 
feeling wasn’t different from anyone else. My hope was that I would be able to 
adjust and change things in the home to benefit me and the other residence.  
 
Resident council gave me that opportunity. I’ve been influential in many things 
in my building from a residential store to even changes on our food menu. This 
not only helps me, but it also aided others in my building.  
 
If this is something that you would like to be a part of, contact the State 
Ombudsmen‘s office 1-866-388-1888 and ask to speak with the Regional 
Ombudsman that visits your building and let them know your interest.  
 
The Statewide Coalition of Presidents of Resident Councils (SCPRC) is also 
looking for new members. While initially membership was just open to the 
resident council presidents only, we have opened it up to allow for other 
nursing home member to join and participate if they wish to advocate on their 
behalf and others to make changes in the lives of nursing home residents. If 
this is something you feel strongly about please let us know. Feel free to hang 
or distribute this flyer or letter throughout your home to inform residents 
about this opportunity to make systemic change. 
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TODAY IS OURS LETS LIVE IT 

 

 
 

Today is ours, let's live it. 
And love is strong, let's give it. 
A song can help, let's sing it. 

And peace is dear, let's bring it. 
The past is gone, don't rue it. 
Our work is here, let's do it. 

The world is wrong, let's right it. 
The battle is hard, let's fight it. 
The road is rough, let's clear it. 
The future vast, don't fear it. 
Is faith asleep? Let's wake it. 

Because today is ours, let's take it.  
 

- Francine Benajmin 
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BEST PRACTICES 
 

Glastonbury Health Care Center 
Nursing Home Week Celebrations May 14th-20th, 2023 
 
Glastonbury Health Care Center, a managed skilled nursing facility by Athena 
Health Care Systems, celebrated Nursing Home Week with festivities around 
this year’s theme of “Cultivating Kindness”. 
 
 
Residents, their families, and staff enjoyed gardening on the patio, rock 
painting and stories of kindness, as well as Dancing for Doughnuts activity, a 
family and resident cookout, staff relaxation events, and the center hosted 
carnival activities, including a cotton candy machine and the chance to throw a 
pie at a staff member. Musical entertainment, kindness bingo, and a photo 
booth were among other activities celebrated by all.  
 
Glastonbury Health Care Center is proud to serve the greater Hartford 
community to provide necessary services to those in the community in need of 
skilled nursing and rehabilitation. Nursing Home Week celebrates the 

wonderful staff at our center and raises awareness of working in the industry. 
For more information on Glastonbury Health Care Center please call us at 860-
659-1905. 
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Waters Edge 
June 2023 

 

 

 
 

Spotlight on Mary Pandolfe 
 

At Waters Edge in Midldetown, the facility celebrated resident Mary Pandolfe 
as she had just celebrated her 104th Birthday on June 2nd.  She grew up one of 
10 children to Pasquale and Carmella LaCava.   She graduated from Buckley 
High School in Hartford, Ct.  She worked for the telephone company and 
various insurance companies in Hartford. 
 
Mary married Ralph Pandolfe who owned Pandolfe’s Auto Parts.  They had 5 
children together. 
 
Mary used to model for G Fox & Company’s Connecticut Room.  She and her 
husband would enjoy evenings out together at the Hearthstone Restaurant in 
Hartford. 
 
“I wake up every day thinking with positivity, optimism, and thanking God for 
my upbringing and the hard working ethics of my parents,” Mary stated. 
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The Connecticut Long Term Care Ombudsman 

Program is now on Facebook!  
 
 

www.Facebook.com/ctltcop 

Please visit our page and click “Like” 

  
 

** Facebook Live Schedule Update**  

The Long Term Care Ombudsman Program has updated it’s frequency for live 

events and they will now take place on the third Wednesday of every month 

at 5:30 pm.  Please tune in to have your questions answered in real time! 

www.Facebook.com/ctltcop/live 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.facebook.com/ctltcop
https://www.facebook.com/CTLTCOP/live_videos/
https://www.facebook.com/CTLTCOP/live_videos/
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Get Updates from Long Term Care Ombudsman Program 
and E-Board straight to your inbox! 

 

 
 

https://portal.ct.gov/LTCOP  

 

Please visit the CTLTCOP web page and click “Subscribe” 

to stay informed on topics that you care about most: 

 
• Legislative News 

• Local and State Wide Resident Council Resources 

• Silver Panther Newsletter 

• Local and State Wide Family Council Resources  

• Visitation / COVID-19 Updates 

• Educational Opportunities / Webinars   

 
 

https://confirmsubscription.com/h/j/D378330F6AAFAC52
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Silver Panther Article on CT 2023 Legislative Session Executive 
Summary Update 

June 13, 2023am 

 
Overview 
The 2023 CT legislative session was a long budget-focused every other year 
legislative session that started January 4th and ended June 7th.  Democrats 
controlled both the House and Senate by large majorities again this year (98-53 
in the House and 24-12 in the Senate).  A state budget was approved late 
session by large bi-partisan majorities in both the House and Senate and signed 
by Governor Lamont.  A large FY 2022-23 state budget surplus and large state 
rainy day fund cushion, unlike budgets from 4-5+ years ago, were backgrounds 
to the session along with the fiscal spending cap which legislators saw as 
limiting more expansive state appropriations. The state budget included tax 
cuts for the first time in decades in CT, and other bills related to 
implementation of early voting, greater phased-in income tax exemptions for 
retirement income, and gun violence reform. 
 
 
Nursing Homes and LTC 
Related to nursing homes and long-term care, there were positive measures 
passed to require:  1) greater nursing home transparency for CT Department of 
Social Service cost reporting to help determine what are real nursing home 
costs given that may nursing homes have multiple corporate structures and 
related parties and it can be hard to follow the money;  2)  greater public 
availability of such DSS reports;  3)  more efficient use of state and federal 
funds by nursing homes;  4)  improved review and requirements for nursing 
home change of ownership for greater accountability and to keep out back 
actors;  5)  greater protections for residents related to nursing home 
involuntary discharge notices and such notices would be invalid if the nursing 
home did not provide to LTCOP at the same time as provided to the resident;  
6)  and many other consumer and resident/family-friendly measures. 
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On February 10th, the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program (LTCOP), E-Board, 
Statewide Family Council, and many other advocacy organizations rallied at the 
Legislative Office Building prior to the public hearing on Senate Bill (SB) 989, a 
comprehensive nursing home reform bill.  The hearing lasted all day and late 
into the evening.  The rally highlighted the very real poor nursing home staffing 
and care concerns that many residents face.  SB 989 would have required 
increased state nursing home staffing to 4.1 hours per resident per day from 
the 3.0 current requirement among many measures.  A corollary bill SB 1026 
would have phased-in CT minimum staffing requirements to 3.6 hours per 
resident per day and then increase it to 4.1 within a couple years.   
 
Unfortunately, increased nursing home staffing was not approved during the 
2023 CT legislative session.  Possible reasons:  cost, staffing availability, and the 
hope and backdrop for a first-ever national nursing home minimum staffing 
requirement which the White House and federal government Center for 
Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) floated last year at 4.1 hours per 
resident per day and which CMS/consultants have been reviewing/studying 
since with key stakeholder input. As of this writing on June 13th, the White 
House/CMS are expected to announce results of their year-long national 
minimum staffing review and propose some sort of national minimum staffing 
measure. 
 

Key Bills Passed by Both House and Senate 

 

HB 5004 – An Act Implementing Early Voting,  (Generally 14-day early voting 

period for general elections 7-day early voting for most primaries, and a 4-day 

early voting period for special elections and presidential preference primaries; 

starting after 1/1/24;  requirements and procedures for early voting 

included) Public Act 23-5 

 

HJ 1  -  Resolution Proposing Constitutional Amendment Allowing for No-

Excuse Absentee Voting, GAE, House Adopted, Senate Adopted (Resolution to 

https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00005-R00HB-05004-PA.PDF


15 
 
 

appear on 2024 general election ballot) H.J. No. 1 

 

HB 5781 -  An Act Concerning Notice of Proposed Involuntary Transfer or 

Discharge of a Nursing Facility Resident, Family Councils in Managed 

Residential Communities, Coordination of Dementia Services, Nursing Home 

Transparency and Homemaker-Companion Agencies, (Consolidated these four 

bills SB 930, SB 1024, HB 6678; SB 1025 into HB 5781;  includes nursing home 

involuntary discharge focus requiring nursing to provide affirmation to LTCOP 

that discharge notice was provided to resident and invalidates the discharge 

notice if LTCOP did not receive a copy of the discharge notice at the same time 

it was issued to the resident;  the bill also provides access to the discharge plan 

for LTCOP staff;  includes financial transparency requirements for nursing 

homes and reduces related party cost reports required to be reported to $30K 

from $50K;  the bill also requires assisted living facilities to encourage and 

assist in the development of family councils;  a dementia services coordinator 

position is created at the Department of Aging and Disability Services to 

coordinate state agency dementia programs and services;  and it will transfer 

homemaker-companion agency jurisdiction to DPH from the Department of 

Consumer Protection and provides for many greater consumer 

protections Public Act 23-48 

 

HB 6731 -  An Act Concerning The Department of Public Health’s 

Recommendations Regarding Change in Ownership of Health Care 

Facilities, Public Act 23-122 (Requires greater scrutiny and review of change of 

ownership for nursing homes with goal to keep  

out bad actors) 

 

HB 6733 -  An Act Concerning The Department of Public Heath’s 

Recommendations Regarding Various Revisions To The Public Health Statutes, 

PH, (Includes measure that revises assisted living (AL) definition and allows for 

https://www.cga.ct.gov/asp/cgabillstatus/cgabillstatus.asp?selBillType=Bill&which_year=2023&bill_num=HJ1
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00048-R00HB-05781-PA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00122-R00HB-06731-PA.PDF
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end-of-life care at AL;  residents do not have to be chronic and stable in this 

situation as typically required in AL), Public Act 23-31 

 

HB 6741 -  Improving the Safety of Health Care Providers and Patients, Special 

Act 23-29 (Requires DPH to make public announcements against aggressive 

behavior towards healthcare workers; another section focuses on certain state 

grant funding availability for building security infrastructure improvements) 

 

HB 6775 - An Act Concerning Mandated Reporters, Public Act 23-168  (Expands 

abuse, neglect, exploitation, and abandonment mandated reporter list to also 

include licensed professional counselors;  adult probation officers;  adult parole 

officers;  physician assistants; dental hygienists;  resident service coordinators, 

clinical care coordinators, and managers employed at housing authorities, or 

municipal developers operating elderly housing projects) 

 

SB 956 –  An Act Requiring Discharge Standards Regarding Follow-Up 

Appointments and Prescription Medications for Patients Being Discharged 

From A Hospital or Nursing Home Facility, (This bill requires hospitals and 

nursing homes to better care coordinate resident needs upon discharge) Public 

Act 23-39 

 

SB 989 -  An Act Concerning Nonprofit Provider Retention of Contract Savings, 

Community Health Worker Medicaid Reimbursement and Studies of Medicaid 

Rates of Reimbursement, Nursing Home Transportation and Nursing Home 

Waiting Lists Public Act 23-186 (certain measures like cost reporting 

transparency and involuntary discharge notices were included in other 

bills;  there was a strike all amendment and final bill appears to include only 

resident family transportation and waitlist workgroup measures related to 

nursing homes ) 

https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00031-R00HB-06733-PA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/SA/PDF/2023SA-00029-R00HB-06741-SA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/SA/PDF/2023SA-00029-R00HB-06741-SA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00168-R00HB-06775-PA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00039-R00SB-00956-PA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00039-R00SB-00956-PA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00186-R00SB-00989-PA.PDF
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SB 1088 -  Financial Exploitation of Senior Citizens, Banking, Public Act 23-

161  (greater financial protections for senior citizens and greater responsibility 

and requirements for financial organizations to help protect seniors) 

 

HB 6941 -  The State Budget Bill:  An Act Concerning the State Budget for the 

Biennium Ending June 30, 2025, and Making Appropriations Therefor, and 

Provisions Related to Revenue and Other Items Implementing the State 

Budget, Public Act 23-204 (related to long-term care:  one section establishes a 

working group to study nursing home excess bed capacity;  another section 

provides for compensation for family care caregivers in the Medicaid waiver 

program for personal care attendant support once CMS approves the CT state 

waiver amendment request;  another section would increase funeral assistance 

support to $1800 for low-income individuals;  this bill includes the personal 

income tax rate reduction and retirement income phased-in exemptions up to 

certain limits info) 
 

 

 

https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00161-R00SB-01088-PA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00161-R00SB-01088-PA.PDF
https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00204-R00HB-06941-PA.PDF
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What is a Family Council? 
 

 

 

 

 

 
Relationships 

Resident Family Family Council 
Long-Term 

Matter 
Care Facilty 

Results Matter 

 

 

Join, Start and Support a Family Council at your loved one’s facility! 

If you are interested in establishing a Family Council or joining an existing one at your loved one’s facility, please 

complete the attached form and give it to your Facility’s Administrator. 

Family members in a long-term care facility can join together to form a united consumer voice which can 

communicate concerns to facility administrators and work towards resolutions and improvements by forming an 

independent Family Council. While Federal Law specifically references “family” of residents, close friends of 

residents can and should be encouraged to play an active role in Family Councils as well. 

If no Family Council exists, join with other family members to form one. Begin by contacting your facility’s 

Administrator. 

Family Council Rights: 

• Families have the right to organize and participate in a Family Council. 

• Meetings may be held virtually or at another location the Facility should provide a Family Council with a 

private space to hold meetings on site alternatively you may hold meeting virtually or at an off-side 

location. 

• The Facility must notify family members of upcoming meetings in a timely fashion. 

• Staff, Residents or special guests may attend meetings by invitation. 

• The Facility must provide a designated staff person, approved by the family council, responsible for 

providing assistance and responding to written requests that result from Council meetings. 

• When a Family Council exists, the facility must listen and act upon grievances and recommendations 

concerning proposed policy and operational decisions affecting resident care and life in the facility. 

• The Facility must be able to demonstrate their response and rationale for such response. 

Together We Can Make a Difference! 

“The support I receive and information that I learn participating in the family Council is very helpful. It makes me feel better about having a 
loved one in a nursing home, to the extent that there is such a thing. It helps me interact better with staff. Most importantly, I believe it 
enhances the care that my loved one receives. I am very grateful that we have a family Council at the nursing home – Eileen 

“As co-chair of the Family Council for a large skilled nursing facility in Greenwich, CT I recognize that the decision to move a loved one to a 
home is one of life's most difficult and lonely challenges. It is often extremely hard for some of our best friends, and even other family 
members, to relate to this. However, the chance to connect with other family council members who truly share these experiences makes the 
journey more bearable." - Sheilah 

Questions - Contact Co-Chairs of the CT Statewide Family Council 

ctswfamilycouncil@gmail.com 

 

https://theconsumervoice.org/issues/family/family-council-center 
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Return this form to your LTCF Administrator 

Family Council Sign-Up 

Resident Family Family Council 
Long-Term 
Care Facilty 

Relationships 

Matter 

Results Matter 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Join, Start and Support a Family Council at your loved one’s facility! 

Meetings are held Quarterly. Additional meetings will be scheduled as needed. 

Name:     

Address:     

Phone: Email:    

Resident’s Name:  Resident’s Room #:    

 

I am interested in joining the Family Council: 

I am interested in starting a Family Council: 

  Yes 

  Yes 

  No 

  No 

I am a member of a Family Council and interested in joining the Statewide Family Council 

  Yes   No 

Please indicate if the Family Council Chair/Co may contact you directly    Yes No 

Please indicate availability for a meeting  Morning Afternoon  Early Evening 

Do you prefer to meet in person    virtually? 

Please indicate an alternate that could attend the meetings if you are unavailable. They will receive 

any correspondence sent. 

Name:    

Address:    

Phone:               

For more information about the CT Statewide Family Council please visit the webpage at: 

https://portal.ct.gov/LTCOP/State-Wide-Family-Council or contact 

 ctswfamilycouncil@gmail.com   
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES 

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services 

7500 Security Boulevard, Mail Stop C2-21-16 

Baltimore, Maryland 21244-1850 
 

 

Ref: QSO-20-39-NH 

DATE: REVISED 05/08/2023   

 

TO: State Survey Agency Directors 

 

FROM: Director 
Survey and Certification Group 

 

SUBJECT: Nursing Home Visitation - COVID-19 (REVISED) 

 

 

Background 
Nursing homes have been severely impacted by COVID-19, with outbreaks causing high rates of 

infection, morbidity, and mortality. The vulnerable nature of the nursing home population combined 

with the inherent risks of congregate living in a healthcare setting have required aggressive efforts 

tolimit COVID-19 exposure and to prevent the spread of COVID-19 within nursing homes. 

 
In March of 2020, CMS issued memorandum QSO 20-14-NH providing guidance to facilities on 

restricting visitation of all visitors and non-essential healthcare personnel, except for certain 

compassionate care situations, such as an end-of-life situation. 

 
While CMS guidance has focused on protecting nursing home residents from COVID-19, we recognize 

that physical separation from family and other loved ones has taken a physical and emotional toll on 

residents and their loved ones. Residents may feel socially isolated, leading to increased risk for 

depression, anxiety, and expressions of distress. Residents living with cognitive impairment or 

other disabilities may find visitor restrictions and other ongoing changes related to COVID-19 

confusing or upsetting. CMS understands that nursing home residents derive value from the 

physical, emotional, and spiritual support they receive through visitation from family and friends. In 

light of this, CMS is revising the guidance regarding visitation in nursing homes during the 

COVID-19 PHE. The information contained in this memorandum supersedes and replaces 

previously issued guidance and recommendations regarding visitation. Since the release of QSO 

memorandum 20-39-NH on September 17, 2020, COVID-19 vaccines have received full 

approval and Emergency Use Authorization from the Food and Drug Administration. Millions of 

Memorandum Summary 

CMS is committed to continuing to take critical steps to ensure America’s healthcare 
facilities are prepared to respond to the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Public 
Health Emergency (PHE). 
Visitation is allowed for all residents at all times. 
Updated guidance to align with the ending of the PHE 

https://data.cms.gov/covid-19/covid-19-nursing-home-data
https://www.cms.gov/medicareprovider-enrollment-and-certificationsurveycertificationgeninfopolicy-and/guidance-infection-control-and-prevention-coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19-nursing-homes-revised
https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#vaccinations-ltc
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Vaccinations have since been administered to nursing home residents and staff, and these 

vaccines have been shown to help prevent symptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infection (i.e., COVID-

19). In addition, CMS requires nursing homes to educate residents and staff on the risks and 

benefits of the vaccines, offer to administer the vaccine, and report residentand staff vaccination 

data to CDC’s National Healthcare Safety Network. CMS now posts this information on the 

CMS COVID-19 Nursing Home Data website along with other COVID-19 data, such as the 

weekly number of COVID-19 cases and deaths. Therefore, CMS, in conjunction with the 

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), is updating its visitation guidance 

accordingly, but emphasizing the importance of maintaining infection prevention practices. 

 

We note that the reason for visitation restrictions during the COVID-19 PHE were to mitigate the 

opportunity for visitors to introduce COVID-19 into the nursing home. Per 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4), 

a resident has the right to receive visitors of his or her choosing at the time of his or her choosing, 

and in a manner that does not impose on the rights of another resident, such as a clinical or safety 

restriction (see 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4)(v)). In other words, while all residents have a right to 

visitation, fully open and unrestricted visitation posed a clinical health and safety risk to other 

residents during this PHE, and therefore, it was reasonable to place limits on visitation. However, 

current nursing home COVID-19 data shows approximately 87% of residents and 83% of staff are 

fully vaccinated as of February 2022. 

 

On November 4, 2021, CMS issued a regulation requiring that all nursing home staff be vaccinated 

against COVID-19 as a requirement for participating in the Medicare and Medicaid programs. This 

requirement also applied to nearly all Medicare and Medicaid-certified providers and suppliers. 

CMS will continue to monitor vaccination and infection rates, including the effects of COVID-19 

variants on nursing home residents, which have recently caused the number of cases to slightly 

increase. However, at this time, continued restrictions on this vital resident’s right are no longer 

necessary. 

 

We acknowledge that there may still be concerns associated with visitation, however, adherence to 

the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention mitigates these concerns. Furthermore, we 

remind stakeholders that, per 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(2), the resident has the right to make choices 

about aspects of his or her life in the facility that are significant to the resident. We further note that 

residents may deny or withdraw consent for a visit at any time, per 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4)(ii) and 

(iii). Therefore, if a visitor, resident, or their representative is aware of the risks associated with 

visitation, and the visit occurs in a manner that does not place other residents at risk (e.g., in the 

resident’s room), the resident must be allowed to receive visitors as he/she chooses. 

 

On April 10, 2023, the President signed legislation that ended the COVID-19 national emergency. 
On May 11, 2023, the COVID-19 public health emergency is expected to expire. While the PHE will 
end, CMS still expects facilities to adhere to infection prevention and control recommendations in 
accordance with accepted national standards. 

https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#vaccinations-ltc
https://www.cms.gov/medicareprovider-enrollment-and-certificationsurveycertificationgeninfopolicy-and-memos-states-and/interim-final-rule-covid-19-vaccine-immunization-requirements-residents-and-staff
https://data.cms.gov/covid-19/covid-19-nursing-home-data
https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2021-11-05/pdf/2021-23831.pdf
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Guidance 

 
Visitation can be conducted through different means based on a facility’s structure and residents’ 

needs, such as in resident rooms, dedicated visitation spaces, and outdoors. Regardless of how visits 

are conducted, certain core principles and best practices reduce the risk of COVID-19 transmission: 

 

Core Principles of COVID-19 Infection Prevention and Control (IPC) 

• Facilities should provide guidance (e.g., posted signs at entrances) about recommended 
actions for visitors who have a positive viral test for COVID-19, symptoms of COVID-19, or 
have had close contact with someone with COVID-19. Visitors with confirmed COVID- 19 
infection or compatible symptoms should defer non-urgent in-person visitation until they 
meet CDC criteria for healthcare settings to end isolation. For visitors who have had close 
contact with someone with COVID-19 infection, it is safest to defer non-urgent in-person 
visitation until 10 days after their close contact if they meet criteria described in CDC 
healthcare guidance (e.g., cannot wear source control). 

• Hand hygiene (use of alcohol-based hand rub is preferred) 

• Face covering or mask (covering mouth and nose) in accordance with CDC guidance 

• Post visual alerts (e.g., signs, posters) at the entrance and in strategic places (e.g., waiting 
areas, elevators, cafeterias) These alerts should include instructions about current IPC 
recommendations (e.g., when to use source control).Cleaning and disinfecting of 
frequently touched surfaces in the facility often, anddesignated visitation areas after each 
visit 

• Appropriate staff use of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) 

• Effective cohorting of residents (e.g., separate areas dedicated to COVID-19 care) 

• Resident and staff testing conducted following nationally accepted standards, such as CDC 
recommendations. 

These core principles are consistent with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) 

guidance for nursing homes, and should be adhered to at all times. Additionally, visitation should 

be person-centered, consider the residents’ physical, mental, and psychosocial well-being, and 

support their quality of life. The risk of transmission can be further reduced through the use of 

physical barriers (e.g., clear Plexiglass dividers, curtains). Also, nursing homes should enable visits 

to be conducted with an adequate degree of privacy. Visitors who are unable to adhere to the core 

principles of infection prevention should not be permitted to visit or should be asked to leave. By 

following a person-centered approach and adhering to these core principles, visitation can occur 

safely based on the below guidance. 

 
 

Outdoor Visitation 

Outdoor visits generally pose a lower risk of transmission due to increased space and airflow. For 

outdoor visits, facilities should create accessible and safe outdoorspaces for visitation, such as in 

courtyards, patios, or parking lots, including the use of tents, if available. However, weather 

considerations (e.g., inclement weather, excessively hot or cold temperatures, poor air quality) or 

an individual resident’s health status (e.g., medical condition(s), COVID-19 status, quarantine 

status) may hinder outdoor visits. When conducting outdoor visitation, all appropriate infection 

https://www.cdc.gov/handhygiene/pdfs/Provider-Factsheet-508.pdf
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html
https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pdf/protect/cdc_cough.pdf
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html#%3A%7E%3Atext%3DImplement%20Universal%20Use%20of%20Personal%20Protective%20Equipment%20for%20HCP
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/long-term-care.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/long-term-care.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/long-term-care.html
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control and prevention practices should be followed. 

Indoor Visitation 

Facilities must allow indoor visitation at all times and for all residents as permitted under the 

regulations. While previously acceptable during the PHE, facilities can no longer limit the 

frequency and length of visits for residents, the number of visitors, or require advance scheduling 

of visits. 

 

Although there is no limit on the number of visitors that a resident can have at one time, visits 

should be conducted in a manner that adheres to the core principles of COVID-19 infection 

prevention and does not increase risk to other residents. Facilities may contact their local health 

authorities for guidance or direction on how to structure their visitation to reduce the risk of 

COVID-19 transmission. 

 

Face Coverings and Masks during visits 

The facility’s policies regarding face coverings and masks should be based on recommendations 

from the CDC, state and local health departments, and individual facility circumstances. 

 
 

Indoor Visitation during an Outbreak Investigation 

An outbreak investigation is initiated when a single new case of COVID-19 occurs among 
residents or staff to determine if others have been exposed. To swiftly detect cases, we remind 
facilities to adhere to CMS regulations at 42 CFR §483.80 Infection Control following accepted 
national standards, such as CDC recommendations. If residents or their representative would 
like to have a visit during an outbreak investigation, the visit should ideally occur in the resident’s 
room, the resident and their visitors should wear well-fitting source control (if tolerated) and 
physically distance (if possible) during the visit. While an outbreak investigation is occurring, 
facilities should limit visitor movement in the facility. For example, visitors should not walk 
around different halls of the facility. Rather, they should go directly to the resident’s room or 
designated visitation area 

 

Visitor Testing and 

Vaccination 

While not required, we encourage facilities to offer testing to visitors, if feasible. 

 

CMS strongly encourages all visitors to stay up to date with their COVID-19 vaccinations and 
facilities should educate and also encourage visitors to become vaccinated. Visitor testing and 
vaccination can help prevent the spread of COVID-19. Visitors are not required to be tested or 
vaccinated (or show proof of such) as a condition of visitation. 

 

Required Visitation 

Facilities shall not restrict visitation without a reasonable clinical or safety cause, consistent with 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/long-term-care.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/long-term-care.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/stay-up-to-date.html?s_cid=11747%3Acdc%20fully%20vaccinated%20definition%3Asem.ga%3Ap%3ARG%3AGM%3Agen%3APTN%3AFY22
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42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4)(v). In previous nursing home visitation guidance during the PHE, CMS 

outlined some scenarios related to COVID-19 that would constitute a clinical or safety reason for 

limited visitation. However, there are no longer scenarios related to COVID-19 where visitation 

should be limited, except for certain situations when the visit is limited to being conducted in the 

resident’s room. Therefore, a nursing home must facilitate in-person visitation consistent with the 

applicable CMS regulations, which can be done by applying the guidance stated above. Failure to 

facilitate visitation, per 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4), which states “The resident has a right to receive 

visitors of his or her choosing at the time of his or her choosing, subject to the resident's right to 

deny visitation when applicable, and in a manner that does not impose onthe rights of another 

resident,” would constitute a potential violation and the facility would be subject to citation and 

enforcement actions. 

 

As stated above, we acknowledge that there are still risks associated with visitation and COVID- 

19. However, the risks are reduced by adhering to the core principles of COVID-19 infection 

prevention. Furthermore, we remind facilities and all stakeholders that, per 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(2), 

residents have the right to make choices about aspects of his or her life in the facility that are 

significant to the resident. Visitors, residents, or their representative should be made aware of the 

potential risk of visiting and necessary precautions related to COVID-19 in order to visit the 

resident. However, if a visitor, resident, or their representative is aware of the risks associated with 

visitation, and the visit occurs in a manner that does not place other residents at risk (e.g., in the 

resident’s room), the resident must be allowed to receive visitors as he/she chooses. 
 

Access to the Long-Term Care Ombudsman 

Regulations at 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4)(i)(C) require that a Medicare and Medicaid-certified nursing 

home provide representatives of the Office of the State Long-Term Care Ombudsman with 

immediate access to any resident. If an ombudsman is planning to visit a resident who is in TBP or 

quarantine the resident and ombudsman should be made aware of the potential risk of visiting, and 

the visit should take place in the resident’s room. We note that representatives of the Office of the 

Ombudsman should adhere to the core principles of COVID- 19 infection prevention as described 

above. If the resident or the Ombudsman program requests alternative communication in lieu of an 

in-person visit, facilities must, at a minimum, facilitate alternative resident communication with the 

Ombudsman program, such as by phone or through the use of other technology. Nursing homes are 

also required under 42 CFR § 483.10(h)(3)(ii) to allow the Ombudsman to examine the resident’s 

medical, social, and administrative records as otherwiseauthorized by State law. 

 

Federal Disability Rights Laws and Protection & Advocacy (P&A) 

Programs 

42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4)(i)(E) and (F) requires the facility to allow immediate access to a resident by 

any representative of the protection and advocacy systems, as designated by the state, and as 

established under the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000 (DD 

Act), and of the agency responsible for the protection and advocacy system for individuals with a 

mental disorder (established under the Protection and Advocacy for Mentally Ill Individuals Act of 

2000). P&A programs authorized under the DD Act protect the rights of individuals with 

developmental and other disabilities and are authorized to “investigate incidents of abuse and 

neglect of individuals with developmental disabilities if the incidents are reported to the system or 
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if there is probable cause to believe the incidents occurred.” 42 U.S.C. § 15043(a)(2)(B). Under its 

federal authorities, representatives of P&A programs are permitted access to all facility residents, 

which includes “the opportunity to meet and communicate privately with such individuals 

regularly, both formally and informally, by telephone, mail and in person.” 42 CFR § 51.42(c); 45 

CFR § 1326.27. 

 

If the P&A is planning to visit a resident who is in TBP or quarantine in a county where the level of 

community transmission is high in the past 7days, the resident and P&A representative should be 

made aware of the potential risk of visiting and the visit should take place in the resident’s room. 

 

Additionally, each facility must comply with federal disability rights laws such as Section 504 of 

the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, 29 U.S.C. § 794 (Section 504) and the Americans with Disabilities 

Act of 1990, 42 U.S.C. §§ 12101 et seq. (ADA). 

 

For example, if communicating with individuals who are deaf or hard of hearing, it is 

recommended to use a clear mask or mask with a clear panel. Face coverings should not be placed 

on anyone who has trouble breathing or is unable to wear a mask due to a disability, or anyone who 

is unconscious, incapacitated, or otherwise unable to remove the mask without assistance. 

 

In addition, if a resident requires assistance to ensure effective communication (e.g., a qualified 

interpreter or someone to facilitate communication) and the assistance is not available by onsite 

staff or effective communication cannot be provided without such entry (e.g., video remote 

interpreting), the facility must allow the individual entry into the nursing home to interpret or 

facilitate, with some exceptions. This would not preclude nursing homes from imposing legitimate 

safety measures that are necessary for safe operations, such as requiring such individuals to adhere 

to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention. Any questions about or issues related to 

enforcement or oversight of the non-CMS requirements and citations referenced above under this 

section subject heading should be referred to the HHS Office for Civil Rights (Toll-free: 800-368- 

1019) (TDD toll-free: 800-537-7697), the Administration for Community Living (202-401-4634),or 

other appropriate oversight agency. 

 

Entry of Healthcare Workers and Other Providers of Services 

All healthcare workers must be permitted to come into the facility as long as they are not subject to 

a work exclusion. In addition to health care workers, personnel educating and assisting in resident 

transitions to the community should be permitted entry consistent with this guidance. We note that 

EMS personnel do not need to be screened, so they can attend to an emergency without delay. We 

remind facilities that all staff, including individuals providing services under arrangement as well 

as volunteers, should adhere to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention. 

 

Communal Activities, Dining and Resident Outings 

While adhering to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention, communal activities and 

dining may occur. Facilities must permit residents to leave the facility as they choose. Should a 

resident choose to leave, the facility should remind the resident and any individual accompanying 

the resident to follow all recommended infection prevention practices, especially for those at high 

risk for severe illness. 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/guidance-risk-assesment-hcp.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fhcp%2Freturn-to-work.html
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Upon the resident’s return, nursing homes should screen residents upon return for signs or 

symptoms of COVID-19: 

• If the resident or family member reports possible close contact to an individual with 
COVID-19 while outside of the nursing home, see the CDC’s guidance for residents who 
have had close contact for next steps regarding testing and quarantine. 

• If the resident develops signs or symptoms of COVID-19 after the outing, see the CDC’s 
guidance for residents with symptoms of COVID-19. 

 

In most circumstances, quarantine is not recommended for residents who leave the facility for less 
than 24 hours (e.g., for medical appointments, community outings with family or friends) except in 
certain situations, described in the CDC’s empiric transmission-based precautions guidance. 

 

Residents who leave the facility for 24 hours or longer should generally be managed as a new 

admission, as recommended by the CDC in the Managing admissions and residents who leave the 
facility section. 

Survey Considerations 

State survey agencies and CMS are ultimately responsible for ensuring that surveyors are 

compliant with the applicable expectations. Therefore, LTC facilities are not permitted to restrict 

access to surveyors. If facilities have questions about the process a state is using to ensure 

surveyors can enter a facility safely, those questions should be addressed to the State Survey 

Agency. Surveyors should not enter a facility if they have a positive viral test for COVID-19, signs 

or symptoms of COVID-19, or currently meet the criteria for quarantine. Surveyors should also 

adhere to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention and adhere to any COVID-19 

infection prevention requirements set by federal and state agencies (including Executive Orders). 

 

• For concerns related to resident communication with and access to persons and services 
inside and outside the facility, surveyors should investigate for non-compliance at 42 CFR 
§ 483.10(b), F550. 

• For concerns related to a facility limiting visitors, surveyors should investigate for non- 
compliance at 42 CFR § 483.10(f)(4), F563. 

• For concerns related to ombudsman access to the resident and the resident’s medical 
record, surveyors should investigate for non-compliance at 42 CFR §§ 483.10(f)(4)(i)(C), 
F562 and 483.10(h)(3)(ii), F583. 

• For concerns related to lack of adherence to infection control practices, surveyors 
should investigate for non-compliance at 42 CFR § 483.80(a), F880. 

 

Contact: Questions related to this memorandum may be submitted to: 
DNH_TriageTeam@cms.hhs.gov. 

 
Effective Date: Immediately. This policy should be communicated with all survey andcertification 

staff, their managers, and the State/CMS Locations within 30 days of this memorandum. 

 

 

 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fhcp%2Finfection-control-after-vaccination.html&%3A%7E%3Atext=soon%20as%20possible.-%2CAsymptomatic%2C-patients%20with%20close
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fhcp%2Finfection-control-after-vaccination.html&%3A%7E%3Atext=Top%20of%20Page-%2C2.%20Recommended%20infection%20prevention%20and%20control%20(IPC)%20practices%20when%20caring%20for%20a%20patient%20with%20suspected%20or%20confirmed%20SARS%2DCoV%2D2%20infection%2C-The%20IPC%20recommendations
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fhcp%2Finfection-control-after-vaccination.html&%3A%7E%3Atext=Patients%20placed%20in-%2Cempiric%20Transmission%2DBased%20Precautions%2C-based%20on%20close
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fhcp%2Flong-term-care.html&%3A%7E%3Atext=daily%20patient%20volume.-%2CNursing%20Homes%2C-Assign%20one%20or
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fhcp%2Flong-term-care.html&%3A%7E%3Atext=daily%20patient%20volume.-%2CNursing%20Homes%2C-Assign%20one%20or
mailto:DNH_TriageTeam@cms.hhs.gov
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May 8, 2023  Nursing Home Visitation 
Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs) 

CMS is providing clarification to recent guidance for visitation (see CMS memorandum QSO-20-39- NH REVISED). 
While CMS cannot address every aspect of visitation that may occur, we provide additional details about certain 
scenarios below. However, the bottom line is visitation must be permitted at all times with very limited and rare 
exceptions, in accordance with residents’ rights. In short, nursing homes should enable visitation following these 
three key points: 

• Adhere to the core principles of infection prevention, especially wearing a mask and 
performing hand hygiene; 

• Encourage physical distancing during large gatherings; and 

• Work with your state or local health department when an outbreak occurs. 
 

States may instruct nursing homes to take additional measures to make visitation safer, while 
ensuring visitation can still occur. This includes recommending that, during visits, residents and 
visitors wear masks in accordance with CDC recommendations. Masks should be well-fitting, and 
preferably those with better protection, such as surgical masks or KN95. States should work with 
CMS on specific actions related to additional measures they are considering. 

 

1. What is the best way for residents, visitors, and staff to protect themselves 
from COVID-19? 

A: The most effective tool to protect anyone from COVID-19 is to be up-to-date with all 
recommended COVID-19 vaccine doses. Also, we urge all residents, staff, and visitors to follow 
the guidelines for preventing COVID-19 from spreading. 

 

2. Can visits occur in a resident’s room if they have 

a roommate? A: Yes. 

3. Can a visitor share a meal with or feed the resident they are visiting? 

A: Yes. 

4. How should nursing homes work with their state or local health 
department when there is a COVID-19 outbreak? 

A: Prior to the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency (PHE), there were occasions when a local or 
state health department advised a nursing home to pause visitation and new admissions due to 
a large outbreak of an infectious disease. Consultation with state health departments on how to 
address outbreaks should still occur. In fact, we remind nursing homes that they are still 
expected to contact their health department when responding to COVID-19 transmission within 

https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-39-nh-revised.pdf
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the facility. 

While residents have the right to receive visitors at all times and make choices about aspects of 
their life in the facility that are significant to them, there may be times when the scope and 
severity of an outbreak warrants the health department to intervene with the facility’s 

operations. We expect these situations to be extremely rare and only occur after the facility has 
been working with the health department to manage and prevent escalation of the outbreak. 
We also expect that if the outbreak is severe enough to warrant pausing visitation, it would also 
warrant a pause on accepting new admissions (as long as there is adequate alternative access to 
care for hospital discharges). For example, in a nursing homes where, despite collaborating with 
the health department over several days, there continues to be uncontrolled transmission 
impacting a large number of residents (e.g., more than 30% of residents became infected*), and 
the health department advised the facility to pause visitation and new admissions temporarily. 
In this situation, the nursing home would not be out of compliance with CMS’ requirements. 

*CMS does not define a specific threshold for what constitutes a large outbreak and this could 
vary based on facility size or structure. However, we emphasize that any visitation limits should 
be rare and applied when there are many cases in multiple areas of the facility. 

Nursing facilities should continue to consult with their state and local health departments when 
outbreaks occur to determine when modifications to visitation policy would be appropriate. 
Facilities should document their discussions with the health department, and the actions they 
took to attempt to control the transmission of COVID-19. 

 

5. Should the facility pause communal activities and dining during an outbreak 
investigation? 

A: No. Communal activities and dining do not have to be paused during an outbreak, unless 
directed by the state or local health department. Residents who are on TBP (i.e. isolation or 
quarantine) should not participate in communal activities and dining until the criteria to 
discontinue TBP has been met. 

 

6. Is a resident (not on transmission-based precautions or quarantine) who 
is unable or unwilling to wear a mask, when expected based on CDC 
recommendations, allowed to attend communal dining and activities? 

A: A resident who is unable to wear a mask due to a disability or medical condition may attend 
communal activities, however they should physically distance from others during large 
gatherings. If possible, facilities should educate the resident on the core principles of infection 
prevention, such as hand hygiene, physical distancing, cough etiquette, etc. and staff should 
provide frequent reminders to adhere to infection prevention principles. 

A resident who is unable to wear a mask and whom staff cannot prevent having close contact 
with others should not attend large gatherings. To help residents prevent having close contact, 
such as in the case of a memory care unit, the staff should limit the size of group activities. They 
should also encourage frequent hand hygiene, assist with maintaining physical distancing as 
much as possible, and frequently cleaning high-touch surfaces. 

If a resident refuses to wear a mask and physically distance from others during large gatherings,  
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the facility should educate the resident on the importance of masking and physical distancing, 
document the education in the resident's medical record, and the resident should not 
participate in large gatherings. 

 

7. How can a long-term care provider coordinate an onsite clinic to 
provide COVID-19 vaccine and boosters for staff and residents? 

A: Many LTC providers have already identified strategies and partnerships to obtain and 
administer COVID-19 vaccines for residents and staff, including: working with established LTC 
partners and retail pharmacy partners or coordinating with state and local health departments. 
You may request vaccination support from a pharmacy partner enrolled in the Federal Retail 
Pharmacy Program. If you are having difficulties arranging COVID-19 vaccination for your 
residents and staff, contact your state or local health department’s immunization program for 
assistance. If the state or jurisdictional immunization program is unable to connect your LTC 
setting with a vaccine provider, CDC is available as a safety net support (Contact CDC INFO at 
800-232-4636 for additional support). 

 

8. Why can a resident choose to have a visit if COVID-19 cases are increasing? 

A: It is important to note that federal regulations explicitly state that residents have the right to 
make choices about significant aspects of their life in the facility and the right to receive visitors, 
as long as it doesn’t infringe on the rights of other residents (42 CFR 483.10(f)(2) and (4), 
respectively). In this case, as long as a visit doesn’t increase the risk of COVID-19 for other 
residents (i.e., by using the guidance for conducting safe visits), the resident still has the right to 
choose to have a visitor. Therefore, if the resident is aware of the risks of the visit, and the visit is 
conducted in a manner that doesn’t increase the risk of COVID-19 transmission for other 
residents,the visit must still be permitted in accordance with the requirements. 

 

9. Are there any suggestions for how to conduct visits that reduce 
the risk of COVID-19 transmission? 

A: There are ways facilities can and should take extra precautions, such as hosting the visit 
outdoors, if possible; creating dedicated visitation space indoors; permitting in-room visits when 
the resident’s roommate is not present; and the resident and visitor should wear a well-fitting 
mask (preferably those with better protection, such as surgical masks or KN95), in accordance 
with CDC recommendations, and perform frequent hand-hygiene. Some other 
recommendations include: 

• Offering visitors face coverings or masks. 

• Limiting the visitor’s movement in the facility, during an outbreak, to only the location of 
the visit. 

• Increasing air-flow and improving ventilation and air quality. 

https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/long-term-care/pharmacy-partnerships/administrators-managers.html
https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/long-term-care/pharmacy-partnerships/administrators-managers.html
https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/retail-pharmacy-program/pharmacies-contact.html
https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/retail-pharmacy-program/pharmacies-contact.html
https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/retail-pharmacy-program/index.html
https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/retail-pharmacy-program/index.html
https://www.immunizationmanagers.org/content/uploads/2021/10/Jurisdiction-IZP-LTCF-Contact-Information-v.3-October-20-2021.pdf
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• Cleaning and sanitizing the visitation area after each visit. 

• Post visual alerts (e.g., signs, posters) that include instructions about current IPC 

recommendations (e.g., when to use source control). 

 
10. Are there best practices for improving air quality to reduce risks during visitation? 

A: Yes, a facility may consider a number of options related to air quality such as: 

• Adding ultraviolet germicidal irradiation (UVGI) to the heating ventilation and air
conditioning system (HVAC), 

• Adding portable room air cleaners with high-efficiency particulate air (HEPA, 

H-13 or -14) filters to communal areas. 

• Ensure proper maintenance of HVAC system to ensure maximum outdoor air 
intake. 

For additional information on air cleaning and disinfecting, see CDC’s Ventilation 

FAQs or the American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning 

Engineers site on Filtration and Disinfection. 

11. What are ways a facility can improve and or manage air flow during 

visitation? A: A facility may consider implementing the following: 

• The use of a portable fan placed close to an open window could enable 

ventilation. A portable fan facing towards the window (i.e. facing outside) 

serves to pull the room and exhaust air to the outside; a fan facing towards the 

interior of the room (i.e. facing inside) serves to pull in the outdoor air and push 

it inside the room. Direct the fan discharge towards an unoccupied corner and 

wall spaces or up above the occupied zone. 

• The use of ceiling fans at low velocity and potentially in the reverse-flow 

direction (so that air is pulled up toward the ceiling), especially when windows 

are closed. 

• Avoid the use of the high-speed settings for any fan. 

• Keeping doors to resident rooms or visitation areas closed during visits to 
control air flow and reducing spread of infection. 

For additional information on improving air quality, optimizing air flow and use of 

barriers, see the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) site on Ventilation 

in Buildings. 

 

 

 

 

https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pdf/protect/cdc_cough.pdf
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/ventilation/UVGI.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/ventilation.html#Ventilation-FAQs
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/ventilation.html#Ventilation-FAQs
https://www.ashrae.org/technical-resources/filtration-disinfection#mechanical
https://www.ashrae.org/technical-resources/filtration-disinfection#mechanical
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/ventilation.html#Ventilation-FAQs
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/ventilation.html#Ventilation-FAQs
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Statewide Coalition of Presidents of Resident Councils 
 (SCPRC)  

 

 
Executive Board Members 

                      
E-board Member Name Facility & Contact Information 

John Balisciano Jr. 

President  

 

Hewitt Health and Rehab   

203-924-6118 

john.balisciano196593@aol.com 

 

Susan Bilansky  

 

Hebrew Home   

860-906-4292 

SBilansky45@gmail.com 

Martha Leland   

 

Touchpoints of Manchester   

860-432-7279 

meleland5@gmail.com 

 

Thomas Dorman Amberwoods of Farmington 

860-294-6494 

trdorman0783@gmail.com 

 

Jeanette Sullivan-Martinez 

 

Pendleton Healthcare  

860-333-3411  

Jennie.Martinez518@gmail.com 

 

 

mailto:john.balisciano196593@aol.com
mailto:meleland5@gmail.com
mailto:trdorman0783@gmail.com
mailto:Jennie.Martinez518@gmail.com
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The Long Term Care Ombudsman Program 
 

TOLL FREE NUMBER 

1-866-388-1888 
Email:  ltcop@ct.gov 

Facebook: www.facebook.com/CTLTCOP 

State Website: https://portal.ct.gov/ltcop 

 

MAIREAD PAINTER 

STATE LONG TERM CARE OMBUDSMAN 

860- 424-5200 

Susan Morales - Administrative Assistant 

860-424-5239 

Deborah Robinson - Intake Staff 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

tel:18663881888
mailto:ltcop@ct.gov
http://www.facebook.com/CTLTCOP
https://portal.ct.gov/ltcop
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REGIONAL OMBUDSMAN ASSIGNMENTS 

 
 
 
Sylvia Crespo - Southwestern Region 
Email: sylvia.crespo@ct.gov 
Towns Covered: BRIDGEPORT, DARIEN, EASTON, FAIRFIELD, 
GREENWICH, NEW CANAAN, NORWALK, REDDING, RIDGEFIELD, 
SOUTHPORT, STAMFORD, STRATFORD, TRUMBULL, WEST REDDING, 
WESTON, WESTPORT, WILTON 
__________________________________________________________ 
Tasha Erskine-Jackson - Northwestern Region 
Email: tasha.erskine@ct.gov 
Towns Covered: BETHEL, BETHLEHEM, BRIDGEWATER, BROOKFIELD, 
CANAAN, CORNWALL, DANBURY, GOSHEN, KENT, LITCHFIELD, 
MIDDLEBURY, MORRIS, NAUGATUCK, NEW FAIRFIELD, NEW MILFORD, 

mailto:sylvia.crespo@ct.gov
mailto:tasha.erskine@ct.gov?subject=tasha.erskine@ct.gov
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NEWTOWN, NORFOLK, NORTH CANAAN, OXFORD, ROXBURY, 
SALISBURY, SEYMOUR, SHARON, SOUTHBURY, WARREN, 
WASHINGTON, WATERBURY, WOODBURY 
__________________________________________________________ 
Kiomara Cruz - Northeastern Region   
Email: kiomara.cruz@ct.gov 
Towns Covered: ANDOVER, ASHFORD, BOLTON, BROOKLYN, 
DANIELSON, DAYVILLE, CANTERBURY, CHAPLIN, COLUMBIA, COVENTRY, 
EAST HARTFORD, EAST WINDSOR, EASTFORD, ELLINGTON, ENFIELD, 
HEBRON, KILLINGLY, MANCHESTER, MANSFIELD, PLAINFIELD, 
POMFRET, PUTNAM, ROCKVILLE, SCOTLAND, SOMERS, SOUTH 
WINDSOR, STAFFORD, STAFFORD SPRINGS, STERLING, SUFFIELD, 
THOMPSON, TOLLAND, UNION, VERNON, WILLINGTON, WINDHAM, 
WOODSTOCK, WINDSOR LOCKS 
 

Brenda Texidor - Northern Region 
Email: brenda.texidor@ct.gov 
Towns Covered: AVON, BLOOMFIELD, EAST GRANBY, GRANBY, 
HARTFORD, ROCKY HILL, WEST HARTFORD, WETHERSFIELD, WINDSOR 
__________________________________________________________ 
Stacie Ellis - South Central Region 
Email: stacie.ellis@ct.gov  
Towns Covered: ANSONIA, BEACON FALLS, BETHANY, CHESHIRE, 
DERBY, EAST HAVEN, HAMDEN, MILFORD, NEW HAVEN, NORTH 
HAVEN, ORANGE, PROSPECT, SHELTON, WEST HAVEN, WOODBRIDGE 
__________________________________________________________ 
Cynthia Scott - Southeastern Region 
Email: Cynthia.Scott@ct.gov 
Towns Covered: BOZRAH, BRANFORD, CENTERBROOK, CHESTER, 
CLINTON, DEEP RIVER, EAST LYME, ESSEX, FRANKLIN, GRISWOLD, 
GROTON, GUILFORD, KILLINGWORTH, LEDYARD, LISBON, LYME, 
MADISON, MONTVILLE, NIANTIC, NEW LONDON, NORTH BRANFORD, 

mailto:Kiomara.cruz@ct.gov?subject=kiomara.cruz%40ct.gov
mailto:brenda.texidor@ct.gov?subject=brenda.texidor@ct.gov
mailto:stacie.ellis@ct.gov
mailto:Cynthia.Scott@ct.gov
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NORTH STONINGTON, NORWICH, OLD LYME, OLD SAYBROOK, 
PRESTON, SALEM, SPRAGUE, STONINGTON, UNCASVILLE, 
VOLUNTOWN, WALLINGFORD, WATERFORD, WESTBROOK, MYSTIC 
__________________________________________________________ 
Patricia Calderone - East Central Region 
Email: patricia.calderone@ct.gov 
Towns Covered: COBALT, COLCHESTER, CROMWELL, DURHAM, EAST 
HADDEM, EAST HAMPTON, GLASTONBURY, HADDEM, HEBRON, 
LEBANON,  MARLBOUROUGH, MERIDEN, MIDDLETOWN, PORTLAND 
 

 
Amanda Mangiafico - North Central Region   
Email: Amanda.Mangiafico@ct.gov  
Towns Covered:  BARKHAMSTED, BERLIN, BRISTOL, BURLINGTON, 
CANTON, COLEBROOK, COLLINSVILLE, FARMINGTON, FORESTVILLE, 
HARTLAND, HARWINGTON, KENSINGTON, NEW BRITAIN, NEWINGTON, 
NEW HARTFORD, PLAINVILLE, PLANTSVILLE, PLYMOUTH, PROSPECT, 
SIMSBURY, SOUTHINGTON, THOMASTON, 
TORRINGTON, WATERTOWN, WINCHESTER, WOLCOTT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:patricia.calderone@ct.gov?subject=patricia.calderone@ct.gov
mailto:Amanda.Mangiafico@ct.gov
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The Center for Medicare Advocacy 

 

The Center for Medicare Advocacy, Inc. is a private, non-profit 

organization which provides education, advocacy, and legal 

assistance to help elders and people with disabilities obtain 

necessary healthcare. We focus on the needs of Medicare 

beneficiaries, people with chronic conditions, and those in 

need of long-term care. The organization is involved in 

education, training and litigation activities of importance to 

Medicare beneficiaries nationwide. 

 

TOLL FREE NUMBER 

Telephone: 860-456-7790 | Toll Free: 1-800-262-4414 

Email:  info@medicareadvocacy.org  

Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/MedicareAdvocacy.org  
Website: https://medicareadvocacy.org/  

tel:8604567790
tel:18002624414
mailto:info@medicareadvocacy.org
https://www.facebook.com/MedicareAdvocacy.org
https://medicareadvocacy.org/

